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COMITÉ MARITIME INTERNATIONAL

Minutes of the CMI Assembly held at the Astir Palace Hotel at Vouliagmeni, Athens, Greece on Friday, October 17, 2008 at 2:30 pm.

ATTENDING:

President:
Jean-Serge Rohart


Past President:
Patrick Griggs

Vice Presidents:
Karl-Johan Gombrii


Stuart Hetherington

Councillors:
José Maria Alcantara


Christopher Davis


Johanne Gauthier


José Tomás Guzman 


Mans Jacobsson


Sergei Lebedev


Henri Li


Gregory Timagenis

Secretary-General:
Nigel Frawley

Administrator:
Wim Fransen

Assistant Administrator:
Pascale Sterckx

Treasurer:
Benoit Goemans

Publication Editor:
Francesco Berlingieri

MEMBER ASSOCIATIONS

The delegates present at the Assembly are set out at Annex A to these minutes.  A quorum was declared and the meeting held to be properly constituted.  

President Jean Serge-Rohart opened the meeting and welcomed all of the delegates present.  

1.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

The tabled agenda was adopted.

2.
MEMORIALS


Francesco Berlingieri paid tribute to Henri Francois Voet, who, from 1955 to 1997, acted as Treasurer and Secretary General Administrative of the CMI who passed away during the past year.


The President then advised the Assembly that Enrique Moncloa Diaz Conseco of the Peruvian MLA and Dr. Hans-Christian Albrecht of the German MLA had also died during the previous year.  He asked for a moment of silence as a tribute to these three distinguished gentlemen.

3.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


The Secretary-General referred to the minutes of the Assembly held in Dubrovnik on May 11, 2007 and there was unanimous approval of them and no business arising therefrom.

4.
MEMBERS 

a) Titulary Members

The Secretary-General advised the Assembly that the Australian and New Zealand MLA had nominated Madam Justice A. Philippides; that the Japanese MLA had nominated Tomotaka Fujita; that the Spanish MLA had nominated José Luis Del Moral and that the MLA of the United States of America had nominated Patrick J. Bonner.  The President then called for comments from the delegates present and all four nominees were duly declared to be elected as titulary members with congratulations for their contributions to the work of the CMI.

b) Consultative Members 

The President advised the Assembly of the application of the Dutch inland waters organization, IVR, to be a consultative member and that it was currently under study.

c)
Regular Members

The President then advised the Assembly that after years of inactivity, a new MLA of Morocco had been accepted as a CMI member.

5.
FINANCES
a) The Treasurer gave his report on the CMI’s finances for the 2007 fiscal year and referred, in particular, to the global financial crisis and the need to spread the CMI’s cash on hand amongst several Belgian banks, rather than almost exclusively with the Fortis Bank, to reduce the risk of loss.  He also referred to the 101,000 Euros surplus for the year.  There was unanimous approval of his report, which is attached hereto as Annex B.  The President expressed his gratitude for the Treasurer’s work throughout the year.   


The chairman of the audit committee, Liz Burrell of the MLA of the United States, then gave her report, which is attached hereto as Annex C.  This was approved and the President praised her efforts in this respect.

b)
Budget


The Treasurer then reported on the budget for the forthcoming year which was unanimously approved.

c)
Subscriptions

The Treasurer then said that owing to the current global financial crisis, the Executive Council had decided to recommend an increase from the current 5% reduction of annual subscriptions to 10% for those MMLAs that paid their invoices for the forthcoming year within the time set for payment. The Assembly approved this recommendation. 

d)
Unpaid Subscriptions

The chairman of the committee on collection of outstanding annual subscriptions, Karl-Johan Gombrii, reported on this subject and referred to the several countries that were in arrears and his dialogue with them.  He advised that the Executive Council had sent a Notice of Expulsion to the Indonesian MLA and now moved for its expulsion as they had not replied constructively to any of his or Mr. Hetherington’s letters asking for a dialogue on the subject since 2003.  Mr. Alcantara intervened to encourage further attempts for a meaningful dialogue and expressed his personal view that expulsions should be avoided as much as possible.  He said further that it was not right that an MLA be expelled purely for monetary reasons and he offered himself to sort out the situation.  He said that he had support from Ecuador on the issue.  Mr. Gombrii agreed with his statement that expulsion should be avoided to the extent possible but pointed out that five years without a constructive response did not create a meaningful basis for further attempts at solving the impasse amicably.  He also mentioned that there was every hope that one day a new MLA for that country would be formed and contribute to the work of the CMI.  As there were no further interventions, the motion for the expulsion of that MLA, was seconded by the Treasurer and unanimously approved.

Mr. Gombrii reported that there was little contact with Portugal as well but that after the New York Executive Council meeting in May 2007, Mr. Alcantara had opened up discussions with some Portuguese maritime lawyers and that he was optimistic that the Portugal MLA would reactivate and once again be a valued contributor to the work of the CMI.  

Mr. Gombrii then spoke about the various South American countries that were in arrears with their annual subscriptions and hoped that the efforts of Mr. Guzman and Mr. Davis to reach an accommodation with those countries would bear fruit.  He spoke about the many valuable contributions of the South American countries to the CMI work.  He said that Mr. Guzman planned to attend the Conference of the Instituto Iberoamericano de Derecho Maritimo in Montevideo in November 2008 to keep NMLAs from that region informed of the CMI’s current work.

e)
Charitable Trust

Patrick Griggs reported that owing to the global financial crisis and the stock markets’ overall decline, the net value of the Trust’s securities and cash on hand had fallen from £ 430,000 sterling in May 2008 to £ 347,000 sterling as of October 9, 2008.  He reminded delegates that the Trust contributed to expenses of speakers for IMLI and WMU, and to the website and certain publications.  

6.
PUBLICATIONS
a)
Mr. Berlingieri reported that the cost of publication of 3 Newsletters, 1 Yearbook and maintaining the website in fiscal year 2007 was 12,385.35 Euros, as distinct from 9,624.80 Euros for the 2006 year.


He then reported that a number of MLAs preferred receiving copies electronically on the CMI website and, if more sign up for this, it will reduce his hardcopy costs considerably.


Mr. Berlingieri then said that he had received no reported cases from any MLA in spite of a general request in the past.  He suggested that a further Questionnaire be sent out to each MLA asking (i) whether they would prefer electronic Newsletters and Yearbooks to hardcopies and (ii) whether someone could be appointed in each MLA to furnish the CMI website with important reported cases.


He said that the cost of the website was 720 Euros in 2006 and 540 Euros in 2007.


He then reported that Frank Wiswall had advised him that Lexis-Nexis would publish a final issue of The Handbook of Maritime Conventions at a per copy cost of $80 US for 2008.  Mr. Berlingieri went on to say that if the publisher of the CMI Yearbook takes over publishing this Handbook, it would cost 5,700 Euros for 500 copies.  He said that it was important that there be both English and French versions of the Handbook.  For the French version he suggested it be put on a CD only. He also said that an English version of 500 CDs would cost 500 Euros.

b)
Mr. Fransen said that there were no problems with the storage of CMI archives and that putting all back issues of the Yearbooks onto CD-ROMs would be finished in November.

7.
WORK IN PROGRESS

a)
Fair Treatment of Seafarers

The Secretary-General reported that Patrick Griggs would be making a short report to the IMO legal committee the following week on the three cases of unfair treatment of seafarers of which NMLAs had made the CMI aware.  He said that a formal report would be submitted at the Spring 2009 IMO Legal Committee meeting.  

b)
General Average Interest Rate Committee

Bent Nielsen reported that owing to current financial market conditions, it was impossible for the committee to recommend an interest rate which should be applied to expenditure, sacrifices and allowances, in General Average under the York-Antwerp rules, 2004, specifically Rule XXI.  Therefore, the committee had decided to defer their deliberations to the month of January 2009 when financial conditions might have stabilized.  

c)
Report on Recent Meetings of the IMO and IOPC Funds


Richard Shaw reported on the meeting of the IOPC Funds in March and June, 2008.  His written reports are available on the website.  Of particular interest is the preparation of a draft Protocol to the HNS Convention which is designed to enhance the chances of ratification of that Convention.  The CMI is presently being represented at the meetings of the IOPC Funds in London which started October 13, 2008.

d)
Procedural Rules on the Limitation of Liability in Maritime Law

Gregory Timagenis reported that the Guidelines in respect of Procedural Rules Relating to Limitation of Liability in Maritime Law were adopted by the 39th CMI Conference at its plenary session held in Athens on 17 October 2008.  However, the work of the International Sub-Committee on Limitation of Liability in Maritime Law was going to continue pursuant to the Resolution on this subject adopted at the Plenary session of the Conference.  He said it was an honour and that he was very proud to have been the chairman of such a dedicated I-SC of the CMI.
e)
Places of Refuge

Stuart Hetherington reported that he was pleased that the work of the Places of Refuge Working Group was completed, having regard to the voting on their instrument at the Plenary session.  He said that once the document had been brought into final form, it would be posted on the Conference website and published in the Yearbook – Athens II.  He then encouraged MLAs to distribute it amongst their membership.  He thanked the members of the Working Group for their hard work throughout the process.

f)
Future Work

The Secretary-General called upon delegates to provide him with the subjects that they would like studied.  He said that the new President would likely follow up on this request.

8.
YOUNG MEMBER ISSUES AND ESSAY COMPETITION

The President said that no prize would be awarded to the best essay this year.  He said further that he was pleased with the initiative of young members to have a breakfast meeting on the Tuesday morning of the conference with speakers on a variety of issues, and an evening out on the Thursday of the conference.  He said that he hoped there would be similar initiatives in the years to come at various conferences, colloquia and symposia.

9
SYMPOSIUM AND ASSEMBLY 2009

Mr. Gertjan van der Ziel reported on arrangements currently being planned for the Signing Ceremony in Rotterdam of the UNCITRAL Convention on Contracts for the Carriage of Goods from September 21-23, 2009 which would include a CMI Symposium, Executive Council meeting and Assembly.  He said that the meetings and Signing Ceremony would be held in the SS Rotterdam.

The Symposium will have a number of distinguished speakers dealing with the UNCITRAL Convention and that a moderate fee of about 250 Euros would include the Tuesday leisure day which was planned to be a dinner cruise of Rotterdam harbour and Terminal operators.  He said that the signing ceremony would likely be on Wednesday, September 23, 2009.

10.
ELECTIONS


The chairman of the nominating committee, Bent Nielsen, then presented his report of the nominating committee.  He said that after due deliberation, they had decided to nominate for election as follows:  President: Karl-Johan Gombrii of Norway, Vice President: Johanne Gauthier of Canada, Executive Councillor: Louis Mbanefo of Nigeria, Executive Councillor: Andrew Taylor of the U.K.  He referred to the support that Mr. Alcantara had received from several MLAs for the position of President.  


The Secretary-General then asked the Assembly whether there was approval for Karl-Johan Gombrii as President.  There was unanimous approval with a round of applause and he was duly elected.

The Secretary-General then referred to the fact that since the release of the Nominating Committee report, the MLA of Panama had nominated Mr. Alcantara as Vice President and that under the Constitution there would have to be a secret ballot.  He then called upon Richard Shaw as chairman of the credentials committee to report.  Mr. Shaw said that his committee, comprising himself, the Administrator and the Treasurer, had compiled a list of those MLAs eligible to vote under the Constitution, which had been circulated, and he then outlined the procedure for the voting.  He said that the head of each eligible delegation, as named on the list, would come forward in alphabetical order and marks a ballot for one of the two candidates and put that ballot into a box.  He said that the two scrutineers in this process would be Mr. Carreira-Pitti of the MLA of Panama and Michael Bird of the Canadian MLA.

The Secretary-General then called upon Mr. Carreira-Pitti to make his formal nomination of Mr. Alcantara as a Vice President of the CMI and listing his many accomplishments.  This was done and following that, Mr. Alcantara was called forward to speak to the Assembly.  This, Mr. Alcantara did giving reasons why, in his opinion, he should be elected as a Vice President.  

The Secretary-General then said that Madam Justice Johanne Gauthier had decided not to speak to the Assembly on the ground that the report of the nominating committee spoke for itself.  He then called upon Michael Bird of the Canadian MLA who spoke to her nomination and her many accomplishments.  

The Secretary-General then called upon Mr. Shaw to conduct the voting process.  This was done and, following the casting of all votes, Mr. Shaw and the two appointed scrutineers tallied the vote.  While this was being conducted, the Secretary-General referred to the balance of the nominating committee report which was to nominate Louis Mbanefo and Andrew Taylor as Executive Councillors.  He asked delegates whether this was approved by the delegates.  This was enthusiastically received and approved with a round of applause for those two gentlemen.

Mr. Shaw then reported to the President that the voting had been completed and that the result was 20 votes in favour of Johanne Gauthier, and 11 votes in favour of José Maria Alcantara.  The President then announced that Ms. Gauthier had been duly elected as Vice President and this was met with a round of applause with congratulations to Ms Gauthier and best wishes to Mr Alcantara.

At this point, Jean-Serge Rohart made a short speech as the retiring President in which he thanked the Executive Council, the delegates and all NMLAs for their assistance and cooperation during his term of office.  He wished his successor well.  He then said that he would be making a further speech of thanks at the gala dinner that evening.  

Mr. Gombrii then took over as chairman of the meeting.  

11.
CMI REFORMS

Mr. Gombrii asked Stuart Hetherington to give the report of the steering committee on CMI reforms.  

Mr. Hetherington referred to the fact that the report had been circulated to all NMLAs prior to the Assembly and briefly reviewed its recommendations.  He said that there was insufficient time for voting on resolutions so this would be deferred.  He then said, in particular, that there was a review underway of the amount of subscriptions for each NMLA but that this has been complicated recently by the global financial crisis.  A report on all of this will be made at the Assembly in Rotterdam on September 23, 2009.

12.
OTHER BUSINESS
Patrick Griggs then referred to the Constitution and said that he would no longer be on the Executive Council as Jean-Serge Rohart now enjoyed the position of immediate Past President.  He said that he would continue to represent the CMI at meetings of the IMO Legal Committee for so long as the Executive Council wanted him to.  He thanked Mr. Rohart for his valuable contributions to the CMI and thanked all of those present for their assistance and cooperation over the many years he had served on the Executive Council.  This was met by a great round of applause and Mr. Gombrii thanked him for all of his service to the CMI.

The Secretary-General then asked Stuart Beare to come forward and thereupon thanked him for his more than 10 years of service to the CMI by chairing the CMI International Working Group on Issues of Transport Law and working so hard on the UNCITRAL International Working Group and Expert’s Group resulting in the draft Convention of carriage of goods.  He then honoured him on behalf of the Executive Council by making him a member Honoris Causa of the CMI. This was followed by the presentation to him of a ship’s clock in a polished wooden box with an engraved plaque stating “Stuart M. Beare – From Your Friends at the CMI.”  Mr. Beare made a short speech of thanks and said how much of an honour it had been in representing the CMI for these many years and wished the CMI the very best of good luck in its future endeavours.

13.
TERMINATION
The President thanked John Markianos and the Organizing Committee of the Greek MLA for arranging such a wonderful Conference and thereupon terminated the meeting.  

Nigel H. Frawley, Secretary-General 

Karl-Johan Gombrii, President

